


COORDINATOR OF FELLOWSHIP & MEMBERSHIP REPORT

The Fellowship and Membership Committee fulfilled its commitment to administer, coordinate and
promote the spirituality and congregational care of the membership of West Side Baptist Church in
the following ways:

e Prayer Chain Groups: We supported members with prayers and sent cards of

encouragement and birthday cards. Thank you to Molly Morris for chairing this ministry.

e Social Committee: Hosted the Christmas Breakfast Business Meeting.

When requested, the committee prepared and served funeral dinners for the families and
friends of deceased church members. Due to the COVID pandemic, dinners were not served
for all deceased members.

e Visitation: We visited our homebound members at Christmas with a gift of cookies, candy,
and fruit.

The following were accepted into membership at WSBC in 2021.

Baptism:

Adelynn Cripe 4 April 2021

Jessica Gilmore 4 April 2021

Lilliana Matthiessen 4 April 2021

Mathew Peck 4 April 2021

Ashley Smith 4 April 2021
Letter of Transfer:
Dewey Freeman 7 Mar 2021 Bill Clark 12 Sep 2021
Angela Foster 27 Mar 2021 Leslie Mosher 12 Sep 2021
Carla Donnelly 4 Apr 2021 Will Self 12 Sep 2021
Thomas Donnelly 4 Apr 2021 Lisa Walder 12 Sep 2021
Cheryl Henson 23 May 2021 Sharon Donnelly 21 Nov 2021
Mike Henson 23 May 2021 Janice Hedberg-Boyce 5 Dec 2021
Ernest Reed 18 July 2021 Jetta Potts 12 Dec 2021
Donna Niegsch 5 Sep 2021

The following WSBC members went to be with the Lord in 2021:

Helen Farrar 30 Mar 2021
Judy Joan Longstaff 11 Apr 2021
Helen Irene Bloom 9 July 2021
Grace “June” Cunningham 21July 2021
Mary Lou Johnson 20 Oct 2021
George H. Linden 7 Dec 2021

Thank you to all who helped serve our membership in any way in 2021.

Respectfully submitted,
Lonna Hersh
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OUTREACH AND EVANGELISM COMMITTEE

The Outreach and Evangelism Committee (O&E) worked to honor its commitment to administer,
coordinate and promote the outreach and evangelism program in the church, neighborhood,
community, and world. COVID-19 provided many challenges and opportunities this year.

OUTREACH ACTIVITIES: O&E was only able to host one activity this year due to the pandemic.
The Halloween Trunk or Treat was held on Halloween evening. Participation by our members and
the neighborhood was great and the chance to be out and commune with the neighbors was a
welcome relief from the day-to-day restrictions of the pandemic. Being unable to host an Easter egg
hunt, our youth group put together baskets to distribute in the neighborhood. O&E applauds and
appreciates this effort.

SERVICE OPPORTUNITIES: O&E works with any group, organization, and agency that assists
people in the community, especially those who are needy and less fortunate.

Midtown Community Services - Midtown Community Services in an organization
comprised of churches, schools, and other non-profits that have come together to serve the needs
of Midtown Topeka. O&E serves as the arms and legs of West Side Baptist in this organization. To
date, the main emphasis of the organization has been the support of Meadows Elementary School.
As Midtown Community Services evolves, more services for more people in the community will be
provided.

Meadows Elementary School - West Side Baptist continued its long-time support of our
neighborhood school. In partnership with other entities of Midtown Community Services, a
significant number of back-to-school supplies and money was collected to assist families that could
not afford the necessary supplies required for school. Anticipated need of supplies to support the
teachers and staff was met and a surplus established to help throughout the school year. West Side
Baptist supplied a meal for 80 staff members of the school during the fall parent-teacher
conferences. West Side Baptist donated hundreds of pounds of needed clothing and food items in
support of the annual Holiday Box event that assists families in need during the Christmas season.

Share fest 2021 - Share fest is an annual event that churches from all over the Topeka area
come together to work one day at designated schools and non-profit organizations in landscaping,
painting, and other improvement projects. West Side Baptist chose to work at Topeka High School
and made significant improvements to the campus and parking lot.

Food Pantry - O&E continued to coordinate the weekly food pantry that is offered at West
Side Baptist Church. The pantry will still operate out of the garage as a mobile food pickup due to
the numbers of clients coming for food and safety/health concerns during the pandemic. We again
set a record for the numbers of people served and the pounds of food we gave out.

Families Adults Children Seniors Total Ibs.

4689 7734 6338 3018 17090 206354

We have not received the Agency Impact Report for 2021 yet, but using the Feeding America's
formula for 2020, we had an impact of $334,293.48. This represents the value of the food and the
amount of money saved by our clients on their food bill. We were very blessed to receive significant
grants and donations to our pantry in 2021. O&E was able to purchase a refrigerator and freezer for
the garage to aid in food safety. We were also able to purchase items to enhance the safety and
comfort of our volunteers and the people we serve. As an extra blessing, we were able to obtain 92
turkeys and 160+ chickens for the Thanksgiving and Christmas holidays free of charge from
Harvesters. With a bit more funds added we were able to provide 100 turkeys for Thanksgiving and
all the chickens for Christmas. 19




Milk 2 My Plate - Blessed by three grants, O&E was able to establish and start a Milk 2 My
Plate program every 3rd Wednesday of the month in conjunction with food pantry. The program is
a controlled cost program to provide dairy items to programs through Harvesters. We were able to
purchase a separate refrigerator for milk storage. At present we can provide 81 1/2-gallon 2% milk
units per month (minimum order). We are funded through June 2022. At that time, we will need to
evaluate the program, obtain more funding through grants, or subsidize the program with other
Outreach monies. The program is extremely popular, and all product is given out every time. Our
prayer is not only to continue the program but expand it.
Families Adults Children Total Gallons
493 937 582 1519 504

Blessing Boxes - O&E has identified 40+ Blessing Boxes throughout the city. These boxes
are used to store non-perishable food items and hygiene items for needy persons in the
neighborhood and for the homeless. All leftover non-perishable food items from the food pantry are
disbursed to these boxes. Donated hygiene items are also placed in the boxes. Leftover perishable
food items are donated to the Rescue Mission. O&E hopes to continue this program and have
additional Blessing Box(es) built for the Ward Meade neighborhood.

Baby Closet - The Baby Closet will celebrate its 10th year Anniversary of operation this
January 2022. Pat Carreno and her group of volunteers continue to provide infant, small child needs
and mother's needs to needy families in the Topeka area. Baby food, formula, clothing (up to size
5), diapers, wipes. toys and hygiene items are kept in stock for this program. Due to the large
increase in donations, more room for the Baby Closet is being planned. Baby Closet received a
generous grant as well as many gifts and donations. This is a very popular program that continues
to meet a critical need in the Topeka and surrounding area.

Families Adults Children Seniors Total lbs
459 930 1225 64 2219 2406

EVANGELISM: Our program and services continue to be a major evangelism vehicle drawing
visitors and new members to our church. Many of our volunteers are from the neighbor and they
experience our love for others to the glory of our Lord. Some of our program dictates do not allow
proselytizing during operations. This does not hinder many people approaching us with requests for
prayers, a shoulder to cry on, and an ear to listen. More efforts to follow up on visitors need to be
made and are being made. The pastor has put in a great effort in identifying the best ways to reach
people living in our neighborhood and the results look promising.

THANK YOU: Thank you to the food pantry volunteers that put up with extreme heat, extreme cold,
rain, snow, wind, heavy boxes, speed sorting, and seemingly endless lines to make this program
run as smoothly as it does. Thank you to the Baby Closet volunteers that sort through endless
donations, which change out clothing seasons, attend to clients, keep the stock current and orderly,
and for working in tight quarters. That you to the volunteers that sit at the front door directing people
to the closet allowing more volunteers to work with the customers. Thank you to the church
membership for donating food, candy, time, clothing items and money to make each of our programs
work. Thank you, neighbor volunteers and partners, for helping and working with us. Thank you,
church council, for your support. Thank you, Lynda, and Rita, for putting up with my endless cries
for help. Thank you, Pastor lvan, for your advice, direction, and focus. If | have missed anyone, just
know that | owe thanks to every person | come in contact within service to our Lord and Savior.

Respectfully submitted, Jack Janway
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STANDING COMMITTEES
BENEVOLENCE COMMITTEE

The Benevolence Committee works with the Church Office to review and approve Applications for
Assistance from our neighbors for utility bills, rent, medical bills, medicines/prescriptions, unmet
needs, and emergencies. The Church Council set up a system to accept, review, and decide which
applications would be approved by a vote of a committee consisting of Alice Payne, Nancy Lindberg,

~Tom Mansfield, and myself. Thank you to the committee members for helping to discern the will of
God in sharing the Lord's abundance with persons in need. The benevolence fund is received the
first Sunday of the month after celebrating the Lord's Supper. These donations are dedicated to
assisting persons with unmet needs. Thank you for your generosity toward.to Benevolence Fund:
$7,128.25 donated in 2021.

In 2021, we received twenty-two applications for assistance from residents in the Topeka area. The

“committee approved payment on seventeen of the applications, ranging in help from rental
assistance, emergency food, emergency shelter / rapid rehousing, electric reconnections, gas bills,
and water bills, fo a new mattress for a grandmother sleeping on the floor. Clients are also referred
to our community partners, such as Doorstep Inc., for further information and assistance. We were
able to share God's abundance with Harvesters Community Food Network ($500), Doorstep Inc.
($1,000), and Meadows Elementary School (21 hams for Christmas). The total dispersed from the
Beneviolence Fund in 2021 was $3,792.93. The balance in the Benevolence fund was $3,453.88.0on
December 31, 2021.

Thank you for helping our neighbors! It's a joy to know we are getting a reputation for loving
people! Blessings, Pastor lvan+

MEMORIALS COMMITTEE REPORT

Deaths and Memorial Gifts Received

Helen Farrar — March 30, 2021 — $200

Judy Longstaff — April 11, 2021 — $3,805
Helen Bloom — July 9, 2021 — $615

June Cunningham - July 21, 2021 — $920
Mary Lou Johnson — October 20, 2021 -$130
George Linden — December 7, 2021

Memorials Expenditures in 2021

Angel and Rose Bushes — Cost — $230 — We approved purchasing a 3 % foot angel statue along
with new rose bushes for the northeast corner of the church close to the bench from Judy
Longstaff's memorial fund. A member of the Longstaff family wished to purchase the angel, so the
expense from the memorial fund was for the concrete base and plants.

Plants for Container next to Bench — Cost $25 — Purchased new plants to replace flowers in the
flowerpot next to the bench from Vera Cochran's memorial fund.
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Sound System Upgrade for the Sanctuary — Cost $4,507 — Memorial funds from: lla Mae
Martin ($780), Laberta Paslay ($403), Harold Calloway ($110), Ed Olsen ($535), Maurice Goslin
($360), Maggie Chapman ($140), Julia Merrifield ($210), Ed Moody ($1,640) and Bruce Johnson
($328).

Music Cart — Cost $191- Purchased for Holmer Hall to hold hymnals so they can be taken
to/from the music room to Holmer Hall. Disbursement from Don Manley's memorial fund.

Sanctuary Computer — Cost $1050 — Purchased for the sanctuary balcony to provide online
church service. Disbursement from Gil McCurdy's memorial fund.

Memorials Committee: Nancy Lindberg, chair; Molly Morris, Alice Payne, and Bev McCurdy

NOMINATING COMMITTEE

The Nominating Committee submitted its 2022 Slate of Officers (see Appendix |) for election.
Nominating Committee: Marianne Spano (Chair), Janice Kirby, Karen Kirby, and Sonia Roling

PASTORAL RELATIONS REPORT

The Pastoral Relations Committee did not meet in 2021. No report was submitted.

PERSONNEL REPORT

[ have been blessed to have had the opportunity to work with Molly Morris, Jim Lagerberg, Brice
Smith, and Pastor lvan as members of the Personnel Committee. These folks are responsible for
interviewing all applicants for any job vacancies within the church. They are also responsible for
making personnel policy recommendations to the church council. | want to thank them for their
faithful service.

We are pleased with the new staff that joined us this fall. There are two new nursery attendants,
Judy Billings and Heather Hicks. We are glad to have them. Stop by the nursery and introduce
yourself to these ladies.

We were also fortunate to have Janice Hedberg-Boyce join us as our new Organist/Accompanist.
We are pleased that Janice has chosen to join our church family. We welcome her and are very
pleased to share her talents with us. We want to thank Kay Wildman for her service as our Organist
and pray her health improves.

| want to thank all the rest of the staff - Pastor lvan, Lynda Cokeley, Ernie Longstaff, Matt Smith,
and Jan Mauck - for their continued service and devotion to the work of our Lord.

| have enjoyed my time serving on the church council and appreciate Pastor lvan's help and
guidance with all personnel matters, along with everything else he does. | know Janice Kirby will be
an outstanding addition to the Council. Thank you, Janice, for your willingness to serve as Vice-
Moderator and Personnel Coordinator.

Respectfully submitted,
Clarence Payne
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